Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _February 6, 2012  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, February 6, 2012, in the 2nd floor AID’s conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo, Industry Member

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Not in Attendance:

Ms. Carmel Owens, Vice Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, School Owner Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting called to order

The meeting was called to order at 9:45 AM by Ms. Britt-Cockrum.

Approval of Agenda
A motion was made by Ms. Bunch to approve the agenda with two additions to the agenda; Mr. Mazza seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Bunch to approve the minutes of the December 5, 2011 meeting; Ms. Trujillo seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

A motion was made by Ms. Bunch to approve the Executive minutes of the December 5, 2011 meeting; Ms. Trujillo seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve

A motion was made by Mr. Mazza to approve the minutes of the January 9, 2012 meeting; Ms. Bunch seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

A motion was made by Mr. Mazza to approve the Executive minutes of the January 9, 2012 meeting; Ms. Trujillo seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve

New Business

Visiting Testing Sites

Board Member Phillip Mazza proposed that Board members pay periodic visits to the various testing facilities throughout the State. Noting a number of recent concerns which recently have come to the Board’s attention regarding the testing facilities , Mr. Mazza opined that the periodic presence of Board members at the test sites will assist in ensuring that the procedures regarding the testing of candidates for licensure is being properly performed and, perhaps, to prevent any such concerns from happening.  

Mr. Mazza further advised that the N.I.C. provides testing in a number of States, which is a standardized test administered throughout the U.S., and suggests that the Board consider N.I.C. as a potential bidder when the testing company contract comes up for renewal. Mr. Mazza added that administering the N.I.C. test in Maryland would promote uniformity and would make reciprocity and endorsement matters far easier.

Finally, Mr. Mazza suggested that the Board members have more input in the testing process. Accordingly, he requested Executive Director Wood to check with the Acting Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing as to the propriety of having representatives from the N.I.C. attend a Board meeting to discuss their test.

Apprentice and Sponsor Mandatory Orientation

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised the Board that the regulations providing for a mandatory orientation for apprentices and their sponsors became effective as of today, February 6, 2012. Mr. Logan explained that these regulations require: (1) an individual desirous of being registered as an apprentice to attend an orientation given by the Board prior to becoming registered; and (2) a licensee desirous of serving as the sponsor of an apprentice attend a one-time mandatory orientation program.

Ms. Roxanne Poole, Program Coordinator, explained to the Board how she planned to facilitate the first orientation, scheduled for February 24, 2012. After lengthy discussion, the Board recommended that the first Orientation be delayed until the Members of the Board have an opportunity to review, and approve, the content of the orientation programs; and the Board directed that Ms. Poole provide it with the written content of the orientation programs in a detailed outline at the next Board meeting. 

Rodrigue Vital, D.L.L.R.

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised the Board that he had spoken to Mr. Rodrigue Vital, Office of Workforce Development, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation, regarding his inquiry into outreach activities with the Board’s licensees and the community. The Board requested that Mr. Vital be placed on the Agenda for next month’s Board meeting.

Inspection Reports 
Board Member Christine Roberts, who presided over the recent settlement conferences, expressed her concerns over a few of the violation notices that were prepared by Board Inspectors. Specifically, Ms. Roberts noted that the violation notices were not sufficiently descriptive of what the inspector had discovered; e.g., “excessive hair brushes”. Ms. Roberts opined that the Inspector meant “excessive hair in the brushes”; again noting that the Inspectors need to be more clear and concise in their reports. After a lengthy discussion, the Board decided to convene a panel, consisting of two Board members, for the purpose of reviewing past inspection reports and making recommendations as to modifications of the combined inspection reports and violation notice forms.
Old Business

Monthly Regulation Update

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised the Board that concept papers regarding amendments to the following regulations were approved by the Secretary of the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation; and he will prepare the electronic filings applicable to each: 

· 09.22.01.01 - General Requirements (requiring 2x2 photo lamination on licenses)

· 09.22.01.10(B)- Supervision of Apprentice (prohibiting a sponsor from charging an apprentice a fee for training)

· 09.22.03.06 - Complaints and Violations in Beauty Schools (requiring the necessary information of a complainant)

· 09.22.02.02(B) – Owner Responsibility (providing for permanent signage).

Mr. Logan advised that he is in the process of developing a concept paper for Regulation 09.22.02.01 Salon General (Salon Suites).

Mr. Logan further advised that the following regulations were published in the Maryland Register on January 27, 2012 and will become effective today, February 6, 2012.  

· 09.22.01.10(A)- Supervision of an Apprentice (establishing a one time mandatory orientation for a sponsor)

· 09.22.01.11 - Apprenticeship Registration Requirements (establishing that an apprentice attend a mandatory orientation prior to the issue of a license)
Update-Brittany Foster

Executive Director Robert Wood provided the Board with an update in regard to Ms. Brittany Foster, a test candidate for the cosmetology examination. Mr. Wood advised that the test vendor, Prometric, did comply with all the directives the Board had presented.
Executive Session 
A motion was made by Ms. Bunch to go into Executive Session at 12:57 PM., seconded by Mr. Mazza, for the purpose of obtaining legal advice regarding the use of interpreters during testing.

The Executive Session ended at 1:04 PM., and the Board returned to its public meeting at that time.

Settlement Conferences

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised that the second session of Settlement Conferences was held on January 30, 2012 (held by Mr. Wood, Mr. Logan and Board member Christine Roberts). As a result, 10 disciplinary actions were taken; 3 licensees were excused in light of respective, valid explanations; 3 licensees were rescheduled for a later date; and 2 licensees failed to appear. A total of $3,175.00 in fines was levied.

Mr. Logan provided the Board with the dates of the Settlement Conferences scheduled for the year and requested Board volunteers to preside over each of the scheduled Settlement Conferences.

Board counsel, Mr. Spizler made inquiry as to who screens the Violation Notices prior to a Settlement Conference; he notes that some cases may require a Formal Hearing which may, for example, provide a basis for the revocation of a license. Mr. Logan advised that the most egregious violations are referred for a pre-charge review by the Office of the Attorney General to determine if a Formal Hearing is warranted.

Charlene Brimmer- Waiver of Examination Request

Ms. Charlene Brimmer, who previously submitted a request, unsuccessfully, to obtain a Maryland cosmetologist license through endorsement from another State, submitted another request, together with a certification from the State of New York. After holding discussion, the Board concluded that Ms. Brimmer had taken both a theory and practical examination in New York; as, only then, would she have been licensed in Missouri, as that state requires proof of the same prior to issuing a license via endorsement. Therefore, the Board concluded that Ms. Brimmer may obtain a cosmetologist license in Maryland through endorsement and is not required to take the Board’s theory or practical examinations.

Marjorie Mahero - Micro-phototherapy
Ms. Marjorie Mahero, who previously had submitted materials to the Board regarding “micro-phototherapy”, made inquiry, via letter, as to whether the Board had made a decision regarding the propriety and legality of licensed cosmetologists and estheticians performing micro-phototherapy services in the State. As set forth in the Board’s minutes for its August, 2011 meeting, the Board concluded that it required more information prior to rendering such a decision. 

Board counsel, Mr. Spizler noted that, on its face, micro-phototherapy may be prohibited by the regulation which prohibits: (1) the use of any mechanical device used to remove one or more layers of skin; or (2) the use of any product or method that causes tissue destruction, or penetrates the blood fluid barrier, as provided in COMAR 09.22.02.03(J). After holding discussion, the Board determined that Ms. Mahero and a representative from the company which manufactures photo-therapy equipment appear before the Board to provide additional information and/or to provide a demonstration of such a device. 
Update/Laser Hair Removal/ Board of Physicians

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised that he has been in contact with a representative from the Board of Physicians in regard to an invitation by the Board of Cosmetologists to appear at an upcoming meeting to discuss laser hair removal and other medical procedures being conducted by Board of Cosmetologists licensees, toward the end of preventing them from providing such services. Mr. Logan advised that the Board of Physicians is awaiting the appointment of a new Executive Director before any meeting can be scheduled.

Update- Suzanne Abergel

At last month’s Board meeting, Ms. Susanne Abergel, a cosmetologist test candidate, submitted a request to the Board regarding her inability to pass the practical portion of the cosmetologist examination. The Board’s staff advised that Ms. Abergel did take, and pass, the practical examination on January 12, 2012.
Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Mazza to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Ms. Bunch; and the meeting was adjourned at 2:05 PM.
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